Fake Painkillers **Counterfeit Xanax Black Market Cancer Drugs** and More...



DANGEROUS COUNTERFEIT MEDICINES ARE COMMONPLACE IN NEW YORK.

In 2019 and 2020, federal authorities shut down a fake pharmacy operation which sold Americans illegally imported prescription drugs. Customs and Border Protection intercepted fake Xanax and counterfeit Cialis pills at the Canadian border. Law enforcement at all levels continued to seize counterfeit prescription pills made with fentanyl, alprazolam and methamphetamine. They shut down manufacturing and distribution operations in Elmira, New York City, Port Jervis, Wyandanch, and in Orange and Rockland Counties. Press reports about fentanyl pill poisonings—one fatal—surfaced in Elmira, Manhattan and Staten Island, joining earlier reporting about deaths in Chatham and Montauk. Many deaths undoubtedly go unreported.

October 2020, Port Jervis: Law enforcement searched a home, seizing illicit drugs, prescription pills, a pill press, and stolen medical equipment.

April 2020, Champlain: **CBP** seized 27 commercial shipments of fake Xanax totalling 35 pounds.

September 2019, Queens: 8 people allegedly illegally imported millions of opioid pills and other drugs from India and mailed them to customers across the U.S.



COUNTERFEIT DRUGS HAVE ALSO PENETRATED **NEW YORK'S MEDICAL** PRACTICES.

Between 2012 and 2016, the FDA warned 96 of the state's doctors' offices to stop buying from unlicensed distributors selling counterfeit Botox. The agency warned another 104 doctors' offices to stop buying cancer treatments from distributors who had been caught selling counterfeit Avastin, Families who have lost relatives to cancer will never know if their loved ones were given real medication or whether they died from a lack of treatment.



New Yorkers should not have to worry about whether their medicine is safe, genuine or effective. Protect them by supporting and strengthening the closed U.S. drug supply chain.



BASED ON REPORTED INVESTIGATIONS.

FENTANYL AND COUNTERFEIT PILLS MADE WITH FENTANYL

October 2020: Law enforcement found fentanyl and other illicit drugs, prescription pills, a pill press, stolen medical equipment and other stolen property when they searched the home of a 25-year-old Port Jervis man.¹

 $\textbf{October 2020:} \qquad \text{Authorities charged a man who allegedly sold counterfeit pills that caused two non-fatal fentanyl poisonings on Staten} \\$

Island.2

August 2020: Customs and Border Protection officers in Louisville, Kentucky confiscated three pounds of fentanyl pills hidden in

corsets which were being shipped from Mexico to a residence in New York.3

May 2020: Westchester County police arrested a Massachusetts man after officers found large quantities of illicit drugs, including

counterfeit prescription pills, during a traffic stop in Yonkers.⁴

November 2019: A federal grand jury charged a 36-year-old Queens resident with selling the counterfeit oxycodone pills made with

fentanyl that killed Rachel Spiteri, who was found dead in her Manhattan apartment in June 2019.⁵

April 2019: Ismail Latif of Wyandanch pleaded guilty to operating a ring that distributed counterfeit oxycodone pills made with

fentanyl.6

February 2019: In Manhattan and the Bronx, authorities arrested four and seized 20,000 counterfeit oxycodone pills suspected of

containing fentanyl and heroin.7

February 2019: Law enforcement arrested more than 20 people in Orange and Rockland counties for their alleged participation in a

cocaine and fentanyl pill distribution ring. Many of the defendants, including two area firefighters and a Wallkill resident who supplied the counterfeit pills, pleaded guilty for their roles and were sentenced over the course of 2019.

February 2019: Robert Ian Thatcher of Elmira received a 23-year sentence for leading a drug trafficking organization that

manufactured and sold fentanyl-laced pills online and around the Elmira area, resulting in at least two deaths.

Thirteen other members of the scheme had already been convicted of federal charges.¹¹

September 2018: Police arrested three men after uncovering a counterfeit oxycodone pill-manufacturing operation in a vacant

apartment and the boiler room of a Bronx apartment building.12

December 2017: Johnnie Monroe and Edward Carrillo of Brooklyn were sentenced to eight and ten-and-a-half-years, respectively, for

dealing fentanyl pills. Their products killed a woman in West Virginia.¹³

October 2017: Two brothers in Flushing were arrested for allegedly selling 62,000 Xanax pills, some of which contained fentanyl. The

New York Police Department found their stash—an additional 10,000 pills—in a storage facility in New Hampton.¹⁴

September 2017: A 26-year-old Chatham restaurant manager died after taking fentanyl-laced pills. 15

September 2017: Police intercepted 500 counterfeit oxycodone pills made with fentanyl bound for an address in Buffalo, which led to the

November 2017 indictment of nine Buffalo residents and a supplier from California for selling fentanyl-laced pills and

other illicit drugs.16

July 2017: Police arrested two men in West Babylon while they were making counterfeit pills that contained fentanyl in a garage

located across the street from a junior high school. 17

August 2016: A 23-year-old Eastport man died in Montauk after taking a counterfeit fentanyl-laced oxycodone. 18

March 2016: Police in Elmira launched an investigation about the overdose death of an individual who had been distributing

counterfeit pills that contained Xanax, oxycodone, and fentanyl.19

BLACK MARKET AND COUNTERFEIT CANCER DRUGS

February 2018: A Queensbury cancer doctor and his wife/office manager agreed to pay \$500,000 after the doctor pleaded guilty to purchasing and using illegally imported unapproved chemotherapy drugs on patients.²⁰



April 2015: The FDA sent warning letters to 26 New York doctors and more than 270 nationwide to stop buying drugs from Gallant

Pharmaceuticals, which sold more than 39 non-FDA approved medications.²¹

May 2013: The FDA warned 780 medical practices, including 71 doctors offices in New York, to stop doing business with

unlicensed drug seller Medical Device King, which had sold 31 non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit

Avastin.22

February- Seven New York doctors were among the 136 nationwide that received warning letters indicating that they may have

June 2012: purchased counterfeit Avastin or Altzuan from Quality Specialty Products (QSP), a Canada Drugs subsidiary.²³

MISBRANDED AND COUNTERFEIT COSMETIC INJECTABLES

June 2018: A Philadelphia resident died of silicone embolism syndrome in the Bronx after receiving illegal silicone injections. ²⁴

April 2018: Dr. Riyaz Hassanali of Williamsville and his wife/office manager each received a year's probation for charges related

to purchasing and treating patients with an illegally imported version of Dysport between 2009 and 2011. His wife

committed tax fraud.25

July 2017: A Harlem mother was rushed to an emergency room after illegal silicone injections left her feeling dizzy and

complaining of chest pains. Doctors declared her brain-dead and she was removed from life support two weeks later.²⁶

March 2016: 68 doctors offices and practices in New York were among more than 1,227 doctors nationwide who received warning

letters from the FDA to stop buying infusion drugs from TC Medical Group, which sold more than \$33 million worth of

non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit Botox. 27

August 2015: A Bronx woman died after she received illegal silicone injections. The medical examiner said the cause of death was an

embolism caused by the cosmetic silicone injections.²⁸

May 2015: A Maryland resident died in Queens after eBay-sourced silicone injections she received entered her bloodstream. The

British woman who administered the treatment was extradited from the U.K. on the condition that she would spend no

more than a year in prison. She pleaded guilty to homicide on October 18, 2019.²⁹

July 2013: A 24-year-old college student from Jamaica Queens died after silicone injections entered her bloodstream, causing

embolisms that asphyxiated her.30

July 2013: The FDA warned nine doctors and medical practices in New York to stop purchasing fraudulent versions of Botox sold

by Online Botox Pharmacy, Onlinebotox.com, and Onlinebotox.³¹

November 2012: 19 New York doctors were among the 350 nationwide that received warning letters indicating that they may have

purchased counterfeit versions of Botox from Quality Specialty Products (QSP), a Canada Drugs subsidiary.³²

OTHER TREATMENTS

January 2021: Cincinnati CBP officers seized more than 10,000 Viagra pills in two shipments destined for Brooklyn. The bottles bore

labels claiming that they were made in the U.S., but were being imported from the Middle East.³³

September 2020: CBP officers at the Champlain Port of Entry seized a shipment of counterfeit Cialis pills destined for the United States.³⁴

August 2020: Three New York residents pleaded guilty in federal court for processing payments for the sale of illegally imported

prescription drugs from China, Russia, and India.35

June 2020: DEA agents and the New York Police Department raided the basement of a residential building in the Bronx, and found

dozens of chickens and roosters being bred for cockfighting, three industrial pill press machines, and illicit drugs,

including 1,600 blue methamphetamine pills.36

April 2020: CBP officers at the Champlain Port of Entry seized 27 commercial shipments of counterfeit Xanax totaling just over 35

pounds.37

September 2019: Eight people were arrested for allegedly importing millions of opioid pills and other drugs from India, repackaging

them in a Queens warehouse, and mailing them to customers across the U.S.³⁸

April 2019: The Manhattan District Attorney's Office indicted three New Jersey residents for manufacturing and selling hundreds

 $of thousands \ of counterfeit \ Xanax\ tablets\ and\ other\ controlled\ substances\ to\ buyers\ in\ 43\ states\ and\ laundering\ over\ \2

million in cryptocurrency using ATMs in Manhattan and New Jersey.²⁹

November 2018: Rochester resident Samual McFarland pleaded guilty to smuggling counterfeit Viagra and Cialis pills into the U.S. 30

McFarland was sentenced to 24 months probation in October 2019.³¹



September 2018: A Garden City ophthalmologist paid over \$6.9 to settle claims that he treated patients with medicines he illegally

imported and fraudulently billed Medicare for them.³²

May 2018: Department of Homeland Security agents searched three residences in Flushing and Mt. Sinai and found 12 kilograms

of suspected Xanax pills, four pill presses, mixers, pill press parts, over a dozen kilograms of various powders, and

packaging materials.33

November 2017: Alain Lamontagne of Middletown pleaded guilty to selling counterfeit horse drugs that he falsely claimed were

manufactured in a legitimate pharmacy in Ontario.³⁴

FOOTNOTES

- "Port Jervis Man Arrested With Drugs, Cash, Stolen Property," Mid-Hudson News, October 9, 2020, http://bit.ly/38DyeUv.
- "2 OD on 'Oxy' Pills That Were Actually Fentanyl, Cops Say; Richmond Valley Man Charged," Staten Island Advance, October 12, 2020, http://bit.ly/2LL16Bq.
- "Three Pounds of Deadly Fentanyl Tablets Found Hidden Inside Corsets," U.S. Customs and Border Protections, September 1, 2020, http://bit.ly/38DcpVa.
- "Yonkers Traffic Stop Leads to Cocaine, Pot, Weapon Arrest: County Police," The Journal News, May 12, 2020, http://bit.ly/3oFCJUh.
- Zak Failla, "Accused Queens Drug Dealer Charged in Fentanyl Overdose Death," Nassau Daily Voice, November 18, 2019, http://bit.ly/38DIs7p.
- Transcript of Criminal Cause for Pleading, U.S. District Court, Eastern District of New York, Case 2:18-cr-00543-SJF, http://bit.ly/2p4VvL0.
- "Authorities Seize Fake Oxycodone Pills Containing Fentanyl," AP News, February 11, 2019, http://bit.ly/2VR1dMK.
- "'Operation Bread, White and Blues' Shuts Down Drug Distribution Ring in Orange and Rockland Counties," Drug Enforcement Administration, February 5, 2019, http://bit.ly/2N6qBdx.
- "Ex-firefighter Pleads Guilty in Major Drug-ring Case," Times Herald-Record, April 25, 2019, http://bit.ly/35AVTmK.
- Heather Yakin, "Drug Ring's Supplier of Fentanyl Pills Pleads Guilty," Times Herald-Record, November 14, 2019, http://bit.ly/38DAHyf.
- Will Cleveland and Anthony Borrelli, "Elmira Fentanyl Trafficker Sentenced to 23 Years in Federal Prison," Rochester Democrat and Chronicle, February 7, 2019, http://bit.ly/32prPXw.
- "DEA: Bronx Building Super Used Vacant Apartment to Produce Fake Prescription Pills Containing Fentanyl," EyeWitness News ABC7, October 9, 2018, https://7ny.tv/2MAstfx.
- "Drug Trafficker Sentenced in Brooklyn Federal Court to 97 Months' Imprisonment for Distributing Fentanyl," U.S. Department of Justice, December 14, 2017, http://bit.ly/2OZX1ZG.
- Graham Rayman, "Drug-peddling Queens Brothers Arrested After Police Raid Nets 10,000 Pills, \$150,000," New York Daily News, October 11, 2017, http://bit.lv/20RA8w7.
- Amanda Purcell, "Remembering Danielle," HudsonValley360, October 10, 2017, http://bit.ly/2MZm1xB.
- 16. Maki Becker, "'These Blue Pills Are Death': Fentanyl-Laced Drugs Seized in Buffalo," The Buffalo News, September 7, 2017, http://bit.ly/2Fpfs2j and Melinda Miller, "Nine Buffalo Men Indicted in AG's Investigation into Fentanyl Pills," The Buffalo News, November 16, 2017, http://bit.ly/2MvlX9Q.
- 17. Ryan Bonner, "Duo Produced Fentanyl Pills At Home Across Street From Long Island School: Feds," West Islip Patch, July 21, 2017, http://bit.ly/2IciLLN.
- Lisa Irizarry, "Autopsy Scheduled for Eastport Man Found Dead in Montauk," Newsday, August 17, 2016, https://nwsdy.li/35F2ue4 and "Utah Man Found Guilty of Running Massive Opioid Ring," Fox17 News, August 30, 2019, http://bit.ly/35BEiJJ.
- "Deadly 'Super Pill' Investigation," WETM 18, March 31, 2016, http://bit.ly/2Fyhkch.
- "Queensbury Cancer Doc, Wife to Pay \$500K Settlement for Medicare Fraud," The Times Union, February 8, 2018, https://bit.ly/2VIX6lT.
- "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 3, 2019, http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c.

- 22. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs, 2012–2014," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 2, 2019, http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 23. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 24. Amanda Woods, Kevin Sheehan and Ruth Brown, "Woman's Death from Botched Butt Job in the Bronx Ruled a Homicide," *The New York Post*, December 18, 2018, http://bit.ly/2JA7qaG.
- 25. "Williamsville Couple Sentenced," U.S. Department of Justice, April 16, 2018, http://bit.ly/2p7KAAo.
- Andy Mai, Laura Dimon, and John Annese, "Woman Dies Days after Buttock Enhancement—and Her Family Is Calling It Murder," New York Daily News, August 1, 2017, http://nydn.us/2FwPz3].
- 27. "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c.
- 28. Tina Moore, "EXCLUSIVE: Bronx Non-profit Executive's Death by Butt Injection Is Ruled a Homicide, Police Sources Say," *New York Daily News*, October 6, 2015, http://nydn.us/2Iav8YZ.
- 29. "Woman Pleads to Homicide in Botched Buttocks Injection," *AP News*, October 18, 2019, http://bit.ly/2prrGEO.
- 30. James C. McKinley, Jr., "Woman Charged in Death Caused by Silicone Injection," The New York Times, March 11, 2014, http://nyti.ms/2FEeYsk.
- 31. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 32. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 33. "CBP Cincinnati Seizes Over 33 Pounds of Viagra Pills," U.S. Customs and Border Protection, January 13, 2021, http://bit.ly/38FeOOZ.
- 34. "CBP Seizes Counterfeit Cialis at the Champlain Port of Entry," U.S. Customs and Border Protection, September 29, 2020, http://bit.ly/3ieuZWP.
- 35. Torsten Ove, "Three From N.Y. Admit to Payment Processing For Illegal Drug Importation from China, Russia, India," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, August 20, 2020, http://bit.ly/35CYEUq.
- 36. Alex Mitchell, "DEA Busts Major Narcotics Lab That Doubled for Cockfighting in the South Bronx," AM New York Metro, June 22, 2020, http://bit.ly/3oEavID.
- "CBP Seizes Over 35 Pounds of Counterfeit Xanax," U.S. Customs and Border Protection, May 1, 2020, http://bit.ly/3i4nMZq.
- "Eight Defendants Arrested for Distributing Millions of Opioid Pills Imported from India," U.S. Department of Justice, September 12, 2019, http://bit.ly/2qAxhZy.
- 39. "D.A. Vance, Partners Take Down Major Dark Web Drug Seller," Manhattan District Attorney's Office, April 16, 2019, http://bit.ly/34eUIGs.
- Gary Craig, "Rochester Man Admits Smuggling Counterfeit Viagra, Cialis into Country," Rochester Democrat and Chronicle, November 20, 2018, http://bit.ly/2JxOlOK.
- "Rochester Man Sentenced For Smuggling Counterfeit Cialis And Viagra Into The United States," U.S. Department of Justice, October 3, 2019, http://bit.ly/2Cmmepn.
- "Board Certified Ophthalmologist Agrees to Civil Fraud Settlement in Medicare Fraud Investigation," U.S. Department of Justice, September 24, 2018, http://bit.ly/2PsKTAF.
- 43. Criminal Complaint, U.S. District Court, Southern District of New York, Case 1:18-mj-05193-UA $\underline{\text{http://bit.ly/2BSXpBk}}$.
- 44. "New York Man Pleads Guilty to Selling Misbranded Animal Drugs Containing Steroids," U.S. Department of Justice, November 1, 2017, http://bit.ly/31f32nD.

